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Faculty Senate Meeting Minutes

Monday, July 9, 2007
Please email corrections to Faculty.Senate@nau.edu  

1. Call to order and Introductions: 




Rich Lei
Vice President, Richard Lei, called the meeting to order.  At 3:04 pm.  He then asked all to go around the table and introduce themselves.    
Those Present: Karen Appleby, Barbara Austin, David Bousquet, Rebecca Cole, Chuck Connell,  Heidi Fogelberg, Liz Grobsmith, Joshua Hewes, Chunhye Lee, Rich Lei, John Leung, MJ McMahon, Lisa Nelson, Karen Pugliesi, Louise Scott, CJ Smith, Julie Swann
2. Acceptance of Agenda: 





Rich Lei 

Vice President Lei noted, President Haegar was unable to attend the meeting, however, he asked MJ McMahon to address the Senate in his absence.  To this end he asked that we add an agenda item as VI B Comments from the President by MJ McMahon.  The request was agreed upon. 
3. Opening Comments: 





Rich Lei
Vice President Lei thanked those present for their time in serving during the summer months.  He began his remarks by stating that this year the Faculty Senate will be continuing on with issues that have previously been addressed such as the COF’s document and other issues that will be addressed today.  It is important that we continue meeting during the summer months so each Senator can  keep his/her department informed of matters as they arise.  It is the Senate’s intent to prioritize the issues before it based on feedback from the faculty.  He called on Mr. Connell to add comments.  
Mr. Connell addressed the matter of the Budget Council which meets regularly with the Administration in order to stay on top of budgetary matters as they arise.  This allows the Budget Council to disperse the information to the Senate, get input from the faculty and be able to go back to the Administration with recommendations in a timely manner.  

Mr. Connell went on to address the public announcement regarding the salary increase of 4.4 million dollars allocated to this university.  The increase will break out to about 3.25% across the board raises.  One of the questions we will raise today is the question of how those funds will be distributed among the faculty.  It is hoped that after today’s meeting, you will take this information and, with the faculty that is available this summer, get feedback for future meetings.    
4. Standard Meeting Time Policy 




Karen Pugliesi  
Karen Pugliesi addressed the Senate regarding the results of the Committee in Course Scheduling and Infra Structure.  Ms. Pugliesi began by handing out copies of the revised policy.  The purpose of the Committee was “to ensure that students have the opportunity to enroll in required or desired courses and optimize the use of university facilities”.  She went on to explain the various tasks and challenges the Committee worked through over a period of two years.  The revised policy has been approved by the both the Provost and the Cabinet.  It is scheduled to go into effect for Spring 2008.  She pointed out that a software program called Astra is being considered in helping with optimizing use of space and course scheduling. 

Ms. Pugliesi then addressed questions regarding this policy.  At this time it was noted that spring scheduling is currently in progress and departments need to be aware of this new policy.  

5. Salary Discussion 

    


Karen Appleby/MJ McMahon
Vice President Lei introduced Karen Appleby and asked her to address the matter of the salary increases, specifically where she sees it developing in the next few months.  Ms Appleby began by discussing the background regarding the 4.4 million dollars allocated by the State.  The plan that was approved is that for Service Professionals, Classified Staff and Graduate Assistants there will be an across the board 3.25% increase. For Faculty and Academic Professionals the 3.25% pool will still be there but the increase will be merit based.  The increases for Service Professionals, Classified Staff will begin distribution as of the first pay check of the fiscal year.  The Faculty and Academic Professionals increases won’t be disbursed until the fall but will be retroactive to July 2nd.  Ms. Appleby continued to discuss the matter of merit based increases and how they are handled.  The goal is that the process will be completed in the next few months.  

The Senate’s Budget Committee is ready to meet regarding this very important topic.  It was pointed out to both Ms. Appleby and Ms. McMahon that President Haegar has mentioned that the university was intending to add university money to the funds allocated by the state for faculty raises.  They were asked how the University was addressing this.  Ms. Appleby stated that the university is only addressing the 4.4 million dollars from the state at this time.  How the money the university is able to contribute to salary raises, needs to be discussed further.  She pointed out that there were matters such as the CIP realignment that need to be addressed.  When asked about the amount the university is considering there is no clear answer but she stated the range is from 1 to 1.5 million.  Both Ms. Appleby and Ms. McMahon stated the President is committed to adding money to the faculty raises from the university budget.  It was pointed out that this has been one of the best years the university has had financially and the consensus is that it would be a good time to make a difference in salaries this year.  It is expected that the money the university will make available for raises, will be addressed differently than the state funded monies.  The university will address the concerns the faculty have regarding meritorious raises in the future.  
The matter of  ARS increased costs was addressed. The state will meet their costs and the employee will need to meet his/her additional costs.  This only applies to those in the ARS system.  

6. B.  Comments from the President




MJ  McMahon 
Ms. McMahon presented the following announcements from the President:  
A.
The President is establishing a Presidential Task Force on Athletics.  It will be made up of faculty, staff and members of the community with Mason Gerety as its Chair.  The committee will begin its work August 2007 and is expected to report to the President by December 10, 2007.  The President has asked the Senate for 3 names from the faculty for consideration on this committee.  The committee will be charged with reviewing all fields, facilities and equipment.  They will be looking at conditions, assessments and fees.  

B.
The Holiday Schedule for 2008-2009 is in its early stages.  HR is currently looking at it from a tri-university perspective.  She will distribute this once the Cabinet has looked at it.   

C.
The Arizona Cardinals are going to be on campus for their training camp from July 23rd to August 23rd.  A reception will be held on the evening of August 7th from 5:30 to 7:00 behind the Franke College of Business.  
David Bousquet was in attendance and was asked to address the Senate regarding enrollment.  He stated that enrollment should be approximately 3000 up from last year’s number of approx. 2800.  We have seen an increase in out of state students due in large part to the growth of our WUE students.  This may be a reflection of the addition of California into the WUE program.  There was also a modest increase of instate students.  

Provost Grobsmith added to this information by stating that the increased enrolment has created a demand for additional courses which equals an increase need for instructors.  There are over a million dollars of new classes added to this year’s courses.  This produced a discussion regarding discrepancies in pay scales for these instructors compared to full time faculty.  Ms. Grobsmith indicated that the matter of these discrepancies will be “on the radar” this year. 
7. Comments from the Provost




Liz Grobsmith  

Ms. Grobsmith reported that at the last ABOR meeting, the Regents approved the Masters of Science and Engineering which will begin in the Fall of 2008.  She also reported on the International report presented to the Board which addressed initiatives, curricula and study abroad programs.  The Board expressed interest in this area and asked for extensive information from all three universities to discuss at a future date.   She further reported that the final changes as a result of the new College of Health and Human Services will be placed on the August agenda. This includes the dissolution of the School of Health Professions which will now be the Department of Communications Science and Disorders and the Department of Physical Therapy and Athletic Training.  These two departments will be formally created after the August Board meeting.  Further, the School of Health Professions will no longer have an Executive Director The Dean of the College will have an Associate Dean.  The Department of Dental Hygiene and Health Sciences will stay the same.  The SBS Dean arrives July 23rd, the International Director/Vice Provost arrives of August 1st.  She then entertained questions.  

Vice President Lei asked if there were any further questions at which point, Ms. McMahon asked to comment on the Arizona Republic article regarding the “misuse of purchasing cards”.  She went on to explain that the university had been cited for problems with the Elder Hostel Program.  This program has used the card as a pass through for meals and rooms for those participants in their programs.  The participants paid in advance for their meals and the meals were placed on the purchasing card.  The second incident was in regard to furniture purchased by Capital Assets and Services for the ARD building and a lab.  The university is expected to address these matters in a future press release.    
6. Discussion of 2007-2008 Senate Issues 


Rich Lei 
This year the Senate will be addressing salary and housing issues as well as other issues addressed earlier by Mr. Connell.  It is important that each Senator discuss these issues with their colleagues and any other issues important to them.  Once the Senate ascertains this information we can set our agenda and prioritize the issues in their importance to the overall faculty.  It is our hope to reflect the campus wide community.  

Mr. Connell then addressed the functions of the Senate’s councils.  In order to achieve balance the Senate will be asking faculty to serve on specific councils rather than rely on total volunteerism.  The councils are open to both members of the Senate and other faculty.  

The Senate is considering holding a retreat in August for the Executive Committee.  At this time we will go over the various issues and prioritize the issues for the year.  We would assign certain senators to certain councils who would go to the faculty in the fall and ask individuals to serve on their committee.  The councils would be clearly charged with particular responsibilities and given deadlines in which to report.  If anyone knows of anyone interested in serving on any of the councils please contact us.  There is one person who has come forward to work on the new President’s Athletic Task Force, Lynn Montgomery.  We need two more names very soon as the President is convening that task force next month.  

8. Announcements/New Business 



Rich Lei
Vice President Lie called for any announcements or new business.  Ms. Pugliesi announced the Summer Reading Event and The Open House and Reception at each College.  

Ms. Appleby announced that Ms. Pugliesi has a list of categories that were given to the legislature for the 4.4 million dollar request. Ms. Pugliese added to this by clarifying the meaning of retention of faculty as addressed by the legislature.  It was meant as the role of the faculty in the retention of students not retention of faculty.  Discussion then ensued regarding the need to address faculty retention in the future, given the growth of the institution, the projected retirement of current faculty in the next 5 years, the institutional image and the reasons for recent failed searches for faculty.   
9. Adjournment 





Rich Lei 
Hearing no further announcements or new business, Vice President Lei entertained a motion for adjournment which was made and seconded.  The meeting was adjourned at 4:33.  
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